Letter to Prime Minister Mark Rutte 

Warsaw,24th July 2014                                  
Dear Mr Prime Minister
We wish to express our deepest condolences to all the families and the relatives of the victims who perished as a result of the recent attack on the Malaysian Airlines plane MH17. Please do share our heartfelt condolences with the citizens of all the countries affected by this unprovoked and unjust tragedy, the families and the relatives of those who died. 
Having suffered a similar tragedy only 4 years ago when, on 10 April 2010, a  AF plane carrying 96 Polish citizens crashed in Russia, we feel that we have gained some unfortunate experience that is worth sharing with you and the families at this juncture to prevent further trauma to the families, while safeguarding evidence and ensuring that justice can be brought for those who lost their loved ones. 
The most important and critical issue at this time is full and unfettered access to, and control of, the post mortem and identification process, as well as access to the crash site to secure the evidence.  Unfortunately, time is of the essence and any delay should simply be perceived as prevention of a transparent and proper process that is the basic human right of those families (and also a breach of the Chicago Convention).
Despite the overwhelming desire for the families to be reconciled with their loved ones and to bury them with dignity, we would urge you to ensure that you and all the countries affected carry out independent autopsies in your home states before burial. Forsaking this step by the Polish government (for reasons still not clear to us to this day) and relying on assurances from the Russian authorities has meant that months after the accident we were forced to commence a legal battle to exhume our loved ones, only to discover the criminal misconduct and breach of all internationally recognised standards in the limited instances where autopsies were carried out. Despite many and repeated assurances at the time, none of us can be sure that we have actually buried our loved ones, and not the relatives of other families.  Similarly, to the very distressing news regarding the victims of the MH17 flight, the bodies of our loved ones were robbed and mistreated. To our great horror, as illustrated by the exhumed cases, the remains themselves were desecrated which became evident during the secondary autopsies. We are distraught to see that history is repeating itself here and that the families with whom we feel such solidarity and sympathy are suffering through this unbearable ordeal.
Misconduct and delay on behalf of Russian authorities, on a territory we may add that was fully under Russian control, meant that for nearly two years we were unable to disprove the investigation’s fabricated conclusions of Russian authorities, such as the accusation that one of our most respected army generals was under the influence of alcohol and was exerting pressure on the pilots.  This conclusion was presented in the official Russian report which, due to the lack of recognised legal process in the case of our investigation blamed on the fact that civil aviation laws do not appear to extend to protect our loved ones, we have no legal or formal appeal process against. We would urge you to ensure that the political situation in Ukraine is not used as an excuse to not to follow the ICOA standards.
It is equally important to secure all of the photographic and crash site evidence by experts trained in such tragedies.  We have found that securing evidence by Russian authorities has resulted in irreparable distortion and destruction of the evidence, such as cutting up of the plane debris, smashing parts of the plane, leaving the plane unsecured and exposed to elements for months, and not returning the evidence to us over 4 years on.  Even the handling of the black boxes which still have not been released to us has only raised questions. Copies of the recording that we were provided with have proved to be of various lengths and the official Russian transcripts have been misleading.
Witnessing this tragedy on behalf of MH17 victims and their families we are very distressed to see history repeat itself. Unfortunately we continue to live through our ordeal to this day which is why we would like to offer our support to the families of the victims of MH17 flight. We urge the international institutions, air crash investigative bodies, ICOA, NTSB, AAIB, EASA and other internationally renowned organisations to limit their anguish and to take firm and decisive action. When a senseless tragedy like this takes place, the politics should be put aside and support and protection to those who need it offered.
With our support the families of:
	Marta Kaczynska
	daughter of Lech Kaczynski, President of the Republic of Poland and Maria Kaczynska, First Lady of Poland
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Ewa Błasik
	wife  of Gen. Andrzej Blasik, Commander in Chief of the Air Forces of the Republic of Poland
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Dariusz Fedorowicz
	brother of Aleksander Fedorowicz, Presidents interpreter
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Jadwiga Gosiewska and Beata Gosiewska
	mother and wife  of Przemysław Gosiewski, MP, former Deputy Prime Minister, Deputy Chair of The Law and Justice Party
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Grzegorz and Izabela Januszko
	parents of Natalia Januszko, crew member
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Krystyna Kwiatkowska,
	wife of Gen. Bronisław Kwiatkowski, Operational Commander of the Armed Forces of the Republic of Poland
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Ewa Kochanowska, Mateusz Kochanowski, Marta Kochanowska- Hodder
	wife, son and daughter of Janusz Kochanowski, Ombudsman and Civil Rights Commissioner
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Zuzanna Kurtyka
	wife of Janusz Kurtyka, President of the Institute of National Remembrance
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Beata Lubinska
	wife of Brig. Gen. Dr. Wojciech Lubiński, Personal physician of President Lech Kaczyński
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Jerzy Mammontowicz  and Teresa Kazimierczuk
	brother and sister of Zenona Mamontowicz-Łojek, President of the Polish Katyn Foundation and representative of Katyn Families Association (Federacja Rodzin Katyńskich)
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Andrzej Melak
	brother of Stefan Melak, President of the Katyn Committee (Komitet Katyński)
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Magdalena Merta,
	wife of Tomasz Merta, Undersecretary of State in the Ministry of Culture and National Heritage
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Jacek Świat
	husband of Aleksandra Natalli-Świat, MP
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Dorota Skrzypek
	wife of Sławomir Skrzypek, President of the National Bank of Poland (NBP)
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Andrzej Jacek Tomaszewski
	husband of Izabela Tomaszewska, Director of Diplomatic Protocol in the Chancellery of the President of the Republic of Poland
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Janusz Walentynowicz and Piotr Walentynowicz
	son and grandson of Anna Walentynowicz, Legendary co-founder of the Solidarity Trade Union, Dame of the Order of the White Eagle
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Halina Wassermann and Malgorzata Wassermann
	wife and daughter of Zbigniew Wassermann, MP
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Malgorzata Wypych
	wife of Paweł Wypych, Secretary of State in the Chancellery of the President of Poland
	who died on 10 April 2010

	Stanislaw Zagrodzki
	family of Ewa Bakowska, granddaughter of Brigadier General Mieczyslaw Smorawinski, Katyn Families Association activist (Federacja Rodzin Katyńskich)
	who died on 10 April 2010
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